NORTON BUCKLAND & STONE ANNUAL PARISH MEETING 
                       MINUTES OF MEETING HELD ON  THURSDAY 16th APRIL 2015


   
Present: 32  members of the public.
Speakers: 

Cllr. Andrew Bowles. Leader of Swale Borough Council.

Mr. Alan Turner. Contracts and Procurement Manager Cleansing Dept., SBC

Donna Seager. Cleansing Dept., SBC

Alan Morolia. Cleansing Dept.,SBC

1.
Opening

Chairman of the Parish Council Cllr. Anthony Trim opened the meeting at 7.30 pm. welcomed the public and introduced  Cllr. Andrew Bowles, Mr. Alan Turner, Ms. Donna Seager and Mr. Alan Morolia.  He advised that he had received apologies from Mr. Graham Smith,  Cllr. M-C Oswald Jones, Cllr. Lloyd Bowen and Mr Sandy Rogers.

2.
Approval of Minutes.

The minutes of the previous annual meeting held on 28th May 2014 were proposed for approval by Mr. James Rubinstein and seconded by Cllr. Sophia Steel as a correct record and were duly signed.
3.
Matters Arising.

None.
4. Presentation Mr Alan Turner 


Members of the parish advised Mr Turner that there was little improvement around the parish and along the A2 
with regard to litter.  The situation was pretty awful.


Mr Turner advised that within Swale they were responsible for two hundred sq. kilometres and three thousand 
roads.  He was happy to listen to all questions and if unable to answer this evening he would come back with an 
answer.   He also asked that people be specific regarding areas but also to bear in mind that some litter is on 
private property.


Cllr. Trim asked who actually cleans the roads was it in fact the council employees or contractors.  He 
advised that there were particular problem areas in Lower Norton Lane and several lay-bys.  He added that 
people from out of the parish throw litter from their car windows and the Parish Council does not have the 
authority or resources to do anything.  Cllr Bowles added that there were two problem unofficial lay-bys also  
on the A2 and Macknade.  This was mainly continental lorry drivers and advised that the cleansing department 
need to be looking constantly.


Cllr. Sophia Steel made the point that Kent is a major through route and the gateway to Europe.  She asked how 
Kent compares to other counties e.g. Yorkshire etc., and asked how many people the council employ for the job 
as obviously they need more.  Cllr. Steel commented that you do not see the level of litter in other counties and 
asked if there was an issue with offenders picking up litter.


Cllr.Ron Cox advised that although a road in Norton had been closed, it had not been cleaned.  When the leaves 
fall from the tress all rubbish can been seen he asked who was responsible for the A249 slip roads as these are 
never cleaned.  Mr. Turner advised that the Highways agency is responsible also road closures are 
sometimes necessary for some roads to be cleaned.
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Cllr.Ron Cox stated that trees growing over signs and the cleaning of signs is a problem, the vegetation he 
pointed out causes the rubbish. Mr. Turner advised that this is KCC responsibility.  He also stated that there 


was mud on the junction of Lewson Street/Norton Lane and that the lorries with brushes that clean the roads 
will only clean where there is a curb therefore this was not being attended to.


Donna Seager advised that she would monitor Norton Lane, Lewson Street and Provender Lane etc., which 
should be cleaned with 48 hours.  Mr Tuner asked that parishioners let the clerk know of any specific areas and 
she can e mail him.  Cllr. Fiona Boucher also advised that drivers throwing litter out of car windows is a great 
problem along with lorry drivers.  Mr. James Rubinstein stated that a lorry park was needed.


Donna Seager said she is happy to come out and look at the areas in question and that she does in fact drive 
down the roads every day and look.  Cllr Steel asked how she could possibly know how much rubbish is on the 
roads when she does not get out of the car.  Donna replied that she could not get out at every road.


Mrs. Pippa Rubinstein requested that a litter bin be put in place on Norton Sports Ground.  Donna Seager 
confirmed that they will supply a bin and would empty it free of charge.


Cllr. Trim asked if the cleansing department could supply two hand held litter pickers.   Mr. Turner confirmed 
that they could and would deliver them to Cllr. Trim.


Mr. Turner advised that they re-cycled three thousand tonnes of goods last year.  There is also an £80 fine for 
dropping litter that has been enforced, however none under the age of 16 can be fined also The Environmental 
Project Officer is now going into schools.


Cllr. Trim thanked Mr. Turner and his team and advised that there would now be a short break.

5.
Cllr.Andrew Bowles.  Open Forum.

Cllr. Bowles opened by saying how much he enjoyed Norton Buckland & Stone Annual Meeting every year.  
He attends 17 parish councils and this one is most definitely the most enjoyable with the most intelligent 
audiences !

He stated that he is not in fact borough councillor for this area but has been campaigning for 8 years for a lorry 
park on the A2.  The problem is that once a driver has come to the end of his driving time on his taco then he 
can not be moved.  The police want to move them but they must escort them to the nearest lorry park which is 
in Ashford, hence we need more lorry parks.   Cllr Bowles stated that people need to write to KCC to ask what 
they are doing about the situation.  He stated that land by Brenley Roundabout was a possibility, which 
belongs to the Duchee of Cornwall he will pursue this possibility.  Between London and Dover the lay-bys are 
unusable in case of an emergency e.g. puncture etc.,  

Under current trends social services and care will take the total council budget and there is no money left for 
anything else.

Cllr. Bowles stated that he had never received a complaint from Norton regarding schooling.  He had however 
received complaints from Boughton and Dunkirk regarding transport.  The policy has now changed regarding 
transport to schools and will not be paid for if more than 3 miles away from the nearest school.

The  owner of  Norton Ash on the A2 asked if the lay-by outside her property could be closed which is always 
full of rubbish as it was disgusting.  Cllr. Bowles said there would be no problem trying to get it closed as it was 
on a bend which is far too fast and dangerous.  He stated that he could also supply a flashing mph sign.
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Cllr. Cox stated that the A2 footpath is dangerously overgrown.  Mr. Peter Savage agreed and remarked that it is 
very dangerous for people doing charity walks etc., he asked if there is a legal width  Cllr Bowles replied that 
there is a legal width for a footpath.  However it is not a footpath, it is a footway and therefore there is no legal 
width.  KCC are spending money on pot holes instead of repairing foot ways and footpaths.

Cllr Trim asked Cllr. Bowles if it was possible to have signage as in Newnham advising 'Not Suitable for Heavy 
Vehicles' as lorries are now coming down Provender Lane as an alternative route. He also advised that there 
used to 
be two disabled parking bays outside Faversham Railway Station.  Now the taxi rank operates outside.  
Cllr Ric Barnicott suggested that legislation be passed to  limit the permitted percentage increase for any 
community he does in fact spend 3 nights each week going to PC meetings.

Mr. Tim Steel showed concerns regarding the housing issue.  He said that he was worried the application for 
housing at Norton Nursery could be overturned at appeal.  Cllr. Bowles stated that an appeal takes 
approximately 6/9 months and thanked the Parish Council for keeping him in touch with the situation all year.

Cllr. Bowles closed by thanking the parish council and again stated how he loves to come to the meeting.
6.
Parish Council Chairman's' Annual Review


Cllr. Trim advised that there had been six parish council meetings in the year with 82% attendance, although 
this was pretty good it was not as good as in previous years.

Nine planning applications had been received of which the parish council opposed three, one being the 
application for 67 houses at Norton Ash Garden Center which had gone to the planning committee at SBC but 
had been refused permission.

The precept had not increased only the electricity charges which we have no control over.

The Parish Councils business throughout the year was fairly mundane i.e. fly tipping, pot holes litter etc.,  and 
said that we can only put pressure on Swale and complain vigorously although we still do not get the service.

The outlook for Kent Mineral & Waste despite objections by ourselves at Barbary Farm is the preferred site for 
brick earth which would mean 120 lorries a day for 20 years..  Although this has been greatly opposed it would 
mean that the brick earth would be extracted from Barbary Farm and transported 80 miles to Sussex.

Closing Cllr Trim thanked everyone for attending the meeting, the ladies for providing refreshments and the 
clerk for all of her hard work again for another year.   He also congratulated Cllr. Lloyd Bowen in his absence 
for his part in vigorously opposing the planning application at Swale Planning which was refused 10-6
although it is still under threat.  Cllr. Trim is adamant that it would bring no benefit to the existing 
community what so ever.
7.
Any other Business.


None
8.
Closure of Meeting.


The meeting closed at 9.35p.m.
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